MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

11th June, 2012 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR S. McKIERNAN, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. McLoughlin, Acting County Manager





D. Maguire, Head of Finance






E. Doyle, Director of Services





K. Reilly, Senior Executive Officer






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

____________________________________________________________________________
An apology was received from Councillor F. Curtin.

1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 & 22 May, 2012.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 14 & 22 Bealtaine 2012 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty

         Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 14 & 22 May, 2012 be hereby approved.
2. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted
3. To hear presentation from Department of Social Protection in relation to Community Employment Schemes.
Councillor S. McKiernan welcomed Ms. Margaret Cranney, Manager Community Services, North East Division to the meeting.  Ms. Cranney informed the meeting that all FAS employment services were transferred to the Department of Social Protection on the 1st January, 2012.  She stated that a new National Employment & Entitlement Service will be established within the Department of Social Protection which will have a single point of contact with one integrated service.  She stated that FAS would retain its responsibility for training programmes on an interim basis but SOLAS will become the national organisation with responsibility for planning, co-ordinating and funding further education and training.
Ms. Cranney informed the meeting that Cavan came under the North East Division along with Monaghan and Louth. She stated that the North East Division Manager was Mr. Joe McGuinness and the Cavan Area Manager was Ms. Kathleen Sheridan.  
Ms. Cranney stated that the national employment and entitlement service would adopt a case management approach and customers will be expected to engage with relevant training or employment interventions to retain their entitlements to benefits.  She stated that the establishment of the national employment and entitlement services offices would be rolled out on a phased basis with the North East office scheduled for Dundalk by the end of the year.  She stated that presently in County Cavan there are 10 community employment projects being carried out at different locations by 204 participants and 12 supervisors.  She stated that there was one job initiative programme in Cavan with 25 participants.  She stated that the Government took a decision to close recruitment to the Job Initiative Programme approximately eight years ago.  She stated that presently there was a financial review taking place of community employment schemes which is expected to be completed by the end of June 2012.
Councillor P. McDonald stated that it was hard for voluntary groups to put money into the carrying out of works in a community.  He stated that in Bailieboro there is conflict between FAS and TUS in relation to usage of machinery etc.

Ms. Cranney informed the meeting that TUS was now managed by Partnership but that a second review of schemes will be taking place and she expects all issues to be taken into consideration in the review.

Councillor A. Boylan stated that at the FAS office in Church St. Cavan a person has to make their case over the intercom before entering the building.  He stated that this should not be the case and a person should be able to meet a receptionist at all times.

Councillor A. Boyle stated that there should be a circular from FAS to the unemployed to show what is available to them.

The issue was discussed in great detail by all Councillors and Ms. Cranney stated that she would bring all issues back to the Department.

4. To note Financial Report for quarter ended 31/3/2012.
Noted.
5. To approve Capital Expenditure Programme for period 2012-2014.
It was 

Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

Seconded by Councillor M. Argue

And 

Resolved 

“that the Capital Expenditure Programme for period 2012-2014 be hereby approved”.
6. To approve lease of land at Lake Shore, Virginia, Co. Cavan containing 307 sq.m. approximately to Virginia Development Association for a period of 10 years for the nominal fee of €10 per year, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. O’Reilly
Seconded by Councillor S. P. O’Reilly
 And

Resolved:

“that the lease of land at Lake Shore, Virginia, Co. Cavan containing 307 sq.m. approximately to Virginia Development Association for a period of 10 years for the nominal fee of €10 per year, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992, and notices circulated be hereby approved”.
Councillor P. O’Reilly noted that on the drawings the boat ponding area along the lake shore was not included.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Acting County Manager stated that the Council would look into same.

7. To note Cavan County Council’s Audit Committee Annual Report 2011.
Noted.
8. To approve attendance of members at the following:-
· Celtic Conferences “Advanced Technology in Majority World Education” Conference to be held in Rosscarbery, Co. Cork from 22-24 June, 2012.
No Nominations.
· Byrne Perry Summer School to be held in Gorey, Co. Wexford from 22-24 June, 2012.
Councillors F. Curtin, S.P. O’Reilly, J.P. Feeley, P. Walsh
· Synge Summer School to be held in Rathdrum. Co. Wicklow on 28 June to 1 July, 2012.
Councillors F. Curtin, S.P. O’Reilly, J.P. Feeley, P. Walsh, P. McDonald.

· Carlow Tourism Conference to be held in the Dolmen Hotel, Carlow on 21-23 June, 2012.
Councillor A. Boylan.

 9.(a)
To note reply from Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister, Stormont Castle regarding tax equalisation on an All-Ireland basis.
      
Noted.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that he appreciated the reply received from the First Minister and Deputy First Minister and stated that a similar letter was sent to the Taoiseach to which no reply was received to date.  He stated that the First Minister and Deputy First Ministers reply was straight forward stating that the Northern Ireland executive have no control over fiscal affairs.  He asked that the Council follow up on the letter sent to An Taoiseach.
   (b)
To note reply from Department of Health regarding the delay in processing medical card applications.


Deferred

   (c)
To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government regarding the Housing Aid for Older People Grant Scheme.


    
Noted
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that there are a number of older people in County Cavan and across the country in need of these grants.  He stated that Councils are already financially stretched and he called for the removal of a requirement that the local authority must produce 20% of the funding to draw down Housing Aid allocations made by the Government.  
         (d)
To note reply from Minister for Transport, Tourism & Sport regarding the NCT and the intervals between testing. 







Noted.



Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that he was disappointed with the Minister’s reply in relation to the review of the NCT.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM MAY MEETING
1. The removal of carbon tax particularly for the haulage business.
9. That Cavan County Council:

· Noting the difficulty faced by thousands of working families given increasing petrol and diesel prices;

· Acknowledging that drivers are contributing over 10% (close to 4bn) of all Government revenue between excise duty, VAT, VRT and motor tax;

· Further noting that motor fuel prices are at a record high, in part due to rising oil prices and in part due to Government actions such as the 2% VAT hike in Budget 2012;

· Calls on the Government to support legislation which would reduce the price of petrol and diesel by 5 cents

· Further supports measures which would allow the Minister for Finance to review prices every three months allowing the Government to respond quickly to developing situations in the market place. 
Councillor S. McKiernan requested that items 1 & 9 be dealt with together as they were similar motions and this was agreed to by the meeting.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that the VAT increase of 2% on fuel as a result of budget 2012 is causing serious problems for hauliers, small business and families on modest incomes.  He stated that crude oil is at an all time low but this has not been reflected at the pumps.  He stated that the Fianna Fail group was proposing that carbon tax be removed for the haulage business along with a five cent reduction in the price of petrol and diesel.  He also stated that the Minister for Finance should be able to review fuel costs periodically to allow the Government respond to developing situations in the market place.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the price of fuel had grown considerably over the last number of years.  He stated that according to the AA in 2009 the price of a litre of petrol was as low as 94.6c now it’s 164.9c for petrol and 159.9c for diesel which represents a 70% increase.  He noted that excise duty is linked to price and therefore an increase in price automatically results in an increase in excise duty.
Councillor C. Boylan stated that oil companies are sometimes more powerful than governments.  He suggested that the government reduce the VAT on fuel.

Councillor P. McVitty stated that discussions are currently in place between the Minister for Finance and the Hauliers Association.

Councillor S. Smith stated that the 2% VAT increase in the last budget was a retrograde step.

It was unanimously agreed that a letter be sent to the Minister for Finance calling for the removal of carbon tax charge, a reduction of 5 cent on a litre of petrol and diesel and measures to be put in place requiring the Department of Finance to review the prices periodically to allow the Government respond to developing situations in the market place.


4.
That the Council prepare and adopt a Walking and Cycling Strategy and engage with other local authorities to prepare Plans for the Development of Greenways on our disused Railways including the Cavan and Leitrim Railway and in particular work with Sligo and Leitrim County Councils and Fermanagh District Council to develop the old Sligo Leitrim and Northern Counties Railway line from Sligo to Enniskillen as a Greenway. 

Councillor J.P. Feeley proposed that Cavan County Council adopt a walking and cycling strategy and prepare plans to develop greenways on our disused railways.  These railways to include the Cavan and Leitrim railway and in particular work with Sligo and Leitrim County Councils and Fermanagh District Council to develop the old Sligo Leitrim and Northern Counties railway line from Sligo to Enniskillen.  He stated that currently Mayo County Council opened a greenway between Achill and Westport.  He stated that no money was paid to gain access to the lands and CIE secured consent of adjoining landowners.  The landowners did get re-assurance that they would not be held responsible for anything that might happen on the lands.  He stated that presently there are 80,000 users and it has brought €7 million to the local economy.

Councillor Damien Brady supported the motion stating that any programme to attract tourists is welcome.  He stated that he asked for the extension of the Ulster Way and maybe the Council could work in conjunction with this project.  

Councillor D. Boylan stated that if the Council were to become involved they need to ensure that the project would be fully funded.  He stated that voluntary organisations should get involved in these type of projects and seek funding from LEADER.


Councillor S Smith suggested that Cavan County Council make contact with Mayo County Council in relation to the development of greenways.  


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Acting County Manager stated that Cavan County Council had made an application in April 2012 to the National Cycling Network Scheme to create a greenway from Cavan to Killeshandra incorporating Killykeen. Unfortunately the application was not successful but the Council will continue to make applications as opportunities become available.

Councillor J. P. Feeley thanked the members and executive for their support.  
6. That Cavan County Council calls on the Minister for Agriculture, Food & Fisheries to reinstate the Agri-Environment Options Scheme.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the old rural environment protection scheme (REPS) and the Agri-Environment Options Scheme (AEOS) provided an essential part of income for small farmers in designated areas.  He stated that the decision not to open the AEOS scheme this year was unwelcome particularly as the Department of Agriculture, Fisheries & Food had an under spend in 2011 which could have been given to farmers.  He said that Ireland is among a small number of European Countries that do not have an environmental scheme in place to support farmers.  He stated that it was essential that the Department put in place a proper environment protection scheme for farmers.  He proposed that Cavan County Council write to the Minister for Agriculture, Food & Fisheries requesting that the Agri-Environment Options Scheme be re-instated.
Councillor D. Boylan supported the motion.  He stated that he was speaking with Senior Officials in the Department of Agriculture, Food & Fisheries and it is hoped to have the AEOS scheme re-instated in October.  

Councillor S. Smith seconded Councillor Feeley’s proposal stating that it is important that there is a scheme in place to support farmers.


MEMBERS’ ITEMS – JUNE MEETING

10. The need for the inclusion of future proofing and cost effective rain harvesting systems to be included in planning conditions.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly asked that the Council as part of planning permission granted for domestic dwellings include a condition to encourage people to harvest rainwater.  He stated that there are many instances where untreated water is sufficient to meet the needs of consumers.  He said that schools, clubs and small businesses are faced with ever increasing water demands.  He stated that by installing rainwater harvesting systems such enterprises can reduce their water bill considerably. He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for the Environment, Community & Local Government on the matter. 
Councillor M. Maguire Lynch seconded this proposal.

Councillor Damien Brady stated that Breffni Park have a rainwater harvesting system in place resulting in huge savings.

Councillor P. Walsh stated that in Copenhagen they also harvest rain water for domestic use.
Mr. Kevin Reilly, Senior Executive Officer stated that there were a number of pilot projects on rainwater harvesting carried out under the Rural Water Programme some years ago.  He said these reports concluded that in the absence of water charges most systems would be unviable in the absence of substantial grant assistance, particularly for the domestic sector.  He said if domestic water charges are re-introduced the situation may change. He noted that dual systems would have to be installed in domestic situations to comply with drinking water regulations.  He said that targeted assistance for rainwater harvesting to areas where existing plant capacities are exhausted could be an option as an alternative to increasing capacity. He stated that imposing planning conditions for rainwater harvesting was not the way forward.  However, he agreed that people should be encouraged to consider sustainable rainwater systems.

A resolution was passed by the members calling on the Minister for Environment, Community & Local Government to put in place a grant scheme to facilitate rainwater harvesting.

11. The need for school transport pick-up points to be extended in relation to minority schools (primary)
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that Billis National School is a Church of Ireland School situated on the Cavan Road out of Virginia.  He stated that in 2008 the school received €240,000 to carry out major development works with over €55,000 raised locally.  It currently has an enrolment of 83 pupils.  He stated that CIE are refusing to extend the school bus pick-up point by a mere mile and a half in order to allow children attend Billis School. He stated that if CIE provided another pick-up point in the Ryefield / Munterconnaught area then Billis National School could secure a permanent four teacher school.  He proposed that the Council write to CIE School Transport Section calling on them to re-consider their decision to enable students attend their own denominational school. 
Councillor P. Smith seconded the proposal stating that a pick up point should be extended to include Munterconnaught.
Councillor G. Brady stated that it was important the school be supported.

12. Review of Fair Deal Scheme by HSE and closure of Community Nursing Home Beds.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that the Government should not be proceeding with plans to close community nursing home beds while the review of the Fair Deal Scheme has not been completed.  Councillor O’Reilly stated that the cost of providing long-term residential care can cause stress for families and the Fair Deal Scheme has helped alleviate this.  He stated that it was not acceptable that families do not know whether the scheme will be maintained in the future.  He stated the fair deal nursing home scheme will come under additional pressure because of the reduction in beds.  Councillor O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Health asking him to suspend the review of the Fair Deal Scheme so that status quo can remain.
Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion.

Votes of Congratulations:

Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· St. Killians U-16 team on winning the County Football Final.

· Councillor Fergal Curtin and his wife Lisa on the birth of their baby boy Conor.

· Paul Brady on winning the Canadian National Handball Championship 2012 in Montreal.

· Councillor S. McKiernan on the Cathaoirleach Awards Ceremony held in the Kilmore and to Paddy Connaughton, Majella Tierney and all staff involved in organ
· ising a successful night.
· Cavan Minor ladies team on winning the Ulster Football Final.
The members also wished Lily Brady wife of Cllr Danny Brady a speedy recovery from her recent illness.

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that this was the first meeting where the agenda had been cleared.  He stated that the matter of Standing Orders was raised at a Corporate Policy Group meeting where it was agreed that Councillor McKiernan would consult with fellow elected members of other local authorities to see how they conducted the business of their monthly meetings.  He stated that as a result of the consultations it may be better to segregate agenda items between questions relevant to the working of the Local Authority and motions on broader national issues.
Councillor P. O’Reilly queried why people who paid their household charge on time had their cheques sent back to them from Dublin looking for an additional €10.

Kevin Reilly, Senior Executive Officer informed the meeting that the Council offices were open to the public on Saturday to facilitate payments but he would check with the relevant section to see why this may have happened.

Items 2, 3, 5, 7 & 8 were deferred.

The meeting concluded at 5.00p.m.



Chairman: ______________________________  Date: ________________________



Certified Correct:___________________________
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